Minutes of Old Newton with Dagworth & Gipping Parish Council

Wednesday 4th February 2015 at Old Newton Village Hall commencing at 7.30pm

Present:  K Goudy (Chair) M Reeve, T Reeve, M Shave, J Miller, R Shelley, A Mole (Vice Chair), M Clements, District Cllr S Stringer, County Cllr A Stringer, K Price (Clerk), PCSO and Sunila Osbourne - CAS and 1 member of the public.
1. Chairman’s welcome and to receive any apologies for absence.  Cllr Adrian Mole (Vice Chair) has apologised that he is likely to be late for tonight’s meeting.  The Chairman welcomed everyone to the February meeting of the parish council.
2. To receive any declarations of personal/prejudicial interest.  – Cllr Adrian Mole has stated that he will need to declare an interest in the planning application of Willowfield due to its proximity to his own property on Station Road. 
Cllr Shave suggested that we bring forward the police report and the Housing Needs Survey, which was noted.

3. To approve the minutes of the January meeting held on 7th January 2015.  It was proposed and seconded to accept  the minutes presented at tonight’s meeting as a true and accurate record and the Chairman signed the minutes accordingly.  The clerk has pointed out that the numbering of the minutes for December were incorrect and have now been amended and corrected for the January minutes to ensure continuity for the records.
4. Matters arising from above minutes.  None raised
5. Community Action Suffolk – Sunila Osbourne.  Housing Needs Survey.  

Community Development Officer – rural housing...  
Working group of 4-6 cllrs to work with Sunilla to agree the housing needs survey delivery methods and collation and reports.  Suggestion to hand deliver the surveys and returning via stamp addressed envelopes to be returned directly to CAS.  30-40% return rate.  Majority of surveys conducted have  identified that they are in favour of an affordable housing need.  Two reports will be provided from part one and it is recommended that we share the information reports via the crier / village newsletter.  The report becomes the ownership of CAS – PC gets full copy that should not be disclosed to third parties.  If a housing need is identified and the Housing Asociation cant progress then CAS and local planning authority will help move a scheme forward.

A rural exception site is only for between 1 – 3 houses depending on numbers being brought forward.
Cost of completing a survey is £1 per household and includes stationery, envelopes, postage and reports.  CAS services are claimed back once a scheme is commenced.  Chair asked if the PC want to go ahead with a survey.  It was agreed for this to be included on the next agenda with a cost attached.

6. To receive Police Report – Reported Crimes / General – There has been one crime recorded in the Parish of Old Newton since our last meeting:  1 x criminal damage caused to the bus shelter in the village thought to be caused by offenders climbing on the roof causing two holes in the ceiling of the structure.

7. Clerks report following previous meeting
· Crier submission was submitted.

· RTI submission has been submitted successfully
· The clerk has received confirmation of laptop cost from Gordon Thompson – Faxbase and PC World. 
Fax base & PC World are in line with cost for the laptop but the after service and the extra work that can be provided by Fax base is in my opinion better value for money.  Get a comparable quote from Cotton PC support.  Clerk to get.
· Broken directional road sign reported for Whitehall Road and pot hole on corner of Whitehall has also been reported.

· The damage to the bus shelter has been reported to the police – Crime ref:  ST/15/297.  Clerk has taken photos and has contacted the insurance and received information on how to claim if that is the wish of the parish council.  We will need quotes to repair the work and the excess on the insurance is £100.  Clerk to get quotes and gets it fixed via the insurance.  Clerk to run by the finance committee.
· The clerk has submitted the litter pick hrs from ONEG for the cleansing grant for the 3rd Qtr ending December 2014.  A total of 24.5hrs of which a Dof E student has completed 15hrs on Back Lane, Gipping to Stowupland collecting a total of 30 black bin bags of rubbish and transferring the rubbish to the recycling centre.  

· Clerk has reported the man hole cover at Tyrell Oak, Gipping and asked for highways comments on the state of Chapel Road.

· Clerk has had notice that Friday 20th February there will be a service and internment of ashes in the cemetery for Mr Thurston.  Clerk has informed Cemetery Maintenance.  Adam has confirmed that there is no bill for the last month or so as the weather has been too wet for grass cutting.  He has agreed to ensure that the cemetery looks tidy though and will ensure this is done prior to the service on 20th February 2015.

· Clerk now has access to the admin function of the village web site and has already uploaded the 2015 meeting dates with the minutes and further information to be uploaded as soon as the clerk has discovered how!!!  This is a work in progress...  It is also the clerks intention to post the submission for the crier on here too as news...

· Clerk would like to look at re-tendering for the village hall grass cutting and with the parish council permission intends to issue tender requests this month with a view to discussing at the next two meetings and being able to offer the next tender at the April Meeting.  Involve the football club as an observer when we invite tenders to 
· The clerk also believes we need to look at a cemetery review meeting this year as prices have not been reviewed since 2012.  Chair to get alternative quotes 
8. Financial Matters & Financial Report

The precept forms have been submitted prior to the 31st January deadline.  Confirmation received that the tax band D has meant a decrease in the council tax of 2.5% on last year.

Bank Account Balances:


· Cheque account balance =  £26,480.24  (31/01/15)

· Scottish Widows 60 Day account balance = £3,354.24 (01.01.15)

· Scottish Widows Deposit account = £251.36 (01.01.15)

Accounts for payment – January 2015:

· Karen Price – Salary January  £595.98 – Tax & NI = £0.00 & expenses £71.37 = £667.35
· HMRC – PAYE & Tax £nil to pay 
Proposed and seconded all in favour and agreed to pay the accounts.

Monies Received – January 2015: 

· Nil

9. Correspondence Received & Circulars: 
· MSDC – New Babergh & Mid Suffolk Joint Local Plan document: Public Consultation 
· MSDC – Community Infrastructure Levy – REVISED draft charging schedule.

· SALC/ SCC – Invitation to Suffolk Engagement Event – 10.02.15

· SCC – Notice of temporary traffic order / road closure for Pound Hill Bacton.

· Letter from Mr John Archer ref W.W.II information request.  Cllr Shave to provide the clerk with the relevant information and the Clerk to write back to Mr Archer.
Various circulars received for information purposes.  File circulated during the meeting.  
10. To receive District Councillor’s Report – Mrs Sarah Stringer
Budget - During the recent MSDC budget debate the Conservative administration included a recommendation that the Council could borrow up to £25,000,000 for “unspecified delivery programmes”.  The budget outturn figures have projected that due to other sources of income coming forward, MSDC’s overall income is not projected to fall over the next few years.
CIL Consultation - This is now out for public consultation with the contribution figures for rural areas as follows:

· Residential Development of 1-10 dwellings or combined gross floor space up to 1000 sqm. = £165 per sqm.

· Residential Development – 11 or more dwellings or combined floor space over 1000 sqm. = £115 per sqm.

· Consultation is open until 4pm on 13th February 2015.  Please see MSDC website for further details.

11. To receive County Councillor’s Report – Mr Andrew Stringer
Level Crossings - Network Rail have released a consultation on their plans for 2019 to 2024 – the Anglia Route Study www.networkrail.co.uk/long-term-planning-process/anglia-area-route-study-draft-for-consultation.pdf The consultation ends on 3rd February 2015 and responses should be sent to AngliaRouteStudy@networkrail.co.uk
Prior to the timeframe this Study covers, a number of schemes are expected to be delivered including “safety improvements, particularly involving level crossings” (including closing 500 more level crossings across the country). Within the Study itself the key project affecting us is “Norwich in Ninety”. This project aims to cut journey times between Norwich and London to 90 minutes where they are currently between 104 and 115 minutes. The fear, locally, is that Network Rail will use this opportunity to save money by closing lots of level crossings whether road or footpath.  Closure of any crossings will have a devastating impact locally – villages cut off from each other (how to travel from Haughley to Old Newton for example); footpaths closed with access to the countryside completely limited; not to mention the damage to local businesses and general impact on diversions (Bacton etc).  Network Rail is not intending to confirm which crossings will be affected until after the consultation, although it may prove unlikely that road crossings are affected, it is vital we are consulted by Network Rail as soon as possible. For information on a local group set up to combat this, please see www.suffolkcrossings.co.uk
Standard of the gate on our level crossings to ensure they are upgraded and not closed.  Wassicks lane – farm crossing roads.  Also to be vigilant with any information regarding closure of the footpath crossings as they become public / consulted on.
Broadband Update – Andrew Stringer has been asked to join a group of councillors, tasked to address the way forward regarding the gaps in the role out of the Suffolk Better Broadband programme, each councillor that represents divisions that are going to be left not covered by the first phase of  the programme is invited. 

The first meeting (16th February), will focus on the relationship between, and timescales for, the first and second contracts, the latest position on the 2Mbps Universal Speed Commitment and discuss ideas and options to support communities not covered by the first contract, but within the 2Mbps commitment area. We should also consider communication arrangements, opportunities to win more funding and to support the development of community based solutions.  Working together as a group SCC could make the most of these opportunities and ensure that residents and communities across the county have the right information to make local decisions about broadband provision and that they do not miss out on the development of fast broadband across Suffolk. This issues is extremely pertinent to Old Newton, I will report at the next meeting the outcome of this first meeting. 

Condition and Noise of concrete section of A14 -  Cllr Stringer attended a meeting with the Highways Agency, Harleston and Haughley Parish Council representatives to discuss the A14.  There is now funding to investigate concrete sections of highways in the region in 2015. Some repairs have been done over 10yrs some sections have been replaced  several times. It was confirmed that there has been some sinking and cracking, but there remains a good skid resistance. Can be resurfaced as in Ipswich but sub structure condition needs to be investigated. Various treatments available, however could need substantial excavation to lower the road, could require re-alignment of crash barriers etc.  Apparently a concrete road has a 40year life, this concrete road was installed in 1973!!
As part of the Haughley bends scheme they were told categorically that this section would need to be replaced.  There was a serious accident last summer when the police stated the “road had exploded!!” The surface appears to be unstable. This was agreed where the sudden change can result in drivers being taken by surprise causing possible accidents. Could any new noise abatement treatment survive in the current state??  It is obvious that the condition of the road is far more serious than could have been imagined.  General discussion as to the validity of noise monitoring and where.  All parties have done some monitoring with results much higher than the accepted levels.  It was asked that this section be treated as a priority for survey especially due to high level of HGV movements.

ACTIONS – 

1. Survey of the condition of the concrete section to be a top priority.
2.  Access noise assessment from the improvement scheme.
3. Get new noise assessment/ model to compare with now.
4. Get cost of an independent noise monitoring
5.  Report on any outstanding work after the Haughley bends scheme, (ie bunding)

A14 - Claydon – hump to be reported again – Cllr Stringer to email the clerk the address for Highways agency for any future reporting purposes.

12. Planning Applications 
· 0141/15 – Form new doorway through internal stud wall (to create en-suite shower/toilet), and enlarge and raise window in south-east elevation (to serve proposed en-suite); erect porch over door in south-east elevation at Gate Farmhouse, Stowupland Road, Gipping.  Parish council believe this to be an enhancement and improvement to the building.  It was felt that the design and layout would not have a negative impact on the property or its historic value (hb1 & hb3 refer) and as this will be governed by strict building regulations for conservation / listed building consent, the parish council could see no reason to refuse.  There has been no public concerns / complaints raised.  It was proposed and seconded with all Cllrs present in unanimous agreement to support this application.
· 3888/14 – Erection of first floor front extension at Willowfield, Station Road, Old Newton.  There is not enough information on this application.  This has been requested from MSDC and a separate meeting to be arranged to discuss again.  Clerk to arrange and inform Cllrs of the proposed date once confirmed.
New Application received 3rd Feb 2015 

· 0082/15 – Application for outline planning permission for the erection of a detached dwelling at Applewhite House, Finningham Road, Old Newton.  This application was received yesterday and has a response date of 24.02.15.  We need to arrange an additional public planning meeting to discuss this application.  Clerk to arrange and inform Cllrs of the proposed date once confirmed.
13. Planning Decisions from MSDC – None received

14. Streetlight Project – Project Update  -  Update from SCC - All the new lamp columns have been plated, the programme is to try and complete the street lighting  works by the end of this week.  The lamp column outside The Briars , Church Road has been relocated within three feet of the kerb edge which after checking SCC records, is  the extent of maintainable highway at that location.  Light at the shop should also be upgraded.  Clerk to speak to SCC to confirm status and report at March Meeting.

15. Councillors matters to be brought to the attention of the Council. 
· The green – Friends of Ward Green.  Are the friends going to keep cutting it or not.  Check records – Clerk to action.

· Gooseneck Cottage, Ward Green – right of way over green to the cottage.  Do we need to write to them explaining that the green is cut for hay and the bit at the top should be cut during the summer by the residents.  Welcome to our village letter.  Surface was approved at parish council level in the past.  Clerk to investigate (circa 1996) and raise as agenda item for March meeting.
· Wire fence been cut in and gate been put in – Allotments.  Management responsibility of site remains with ONGAA and the site is still secure.  No further action.
· Paul Jeffries – Highways – Ditch at honeypot lane has been done and hopefully this will now rectify the flooding issues.  
· Ditch at bottom of station hill.  Running over the road and very icy.  Clerk to report again.

· Write to school – Thanking them for salting the road.  Chair to ask school for names and Clerk to thank in general and issue in the crier.
16. Public Forum  - Nothing raised
17. Addtional Matters for inclusion on the agenda for the March meeting.
· Streetlights
· Grass Cutting Tenders

· Ward Green
18. Date of the next meeting – Wednesday 4th March 2015.  
Meeting closed at 21.22hrs
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